In response to the Editor's Note of September 18, 2005, the following was received from Edward Mortimer, Office of the UN Secretary-General.
The following message was received at www.eyeontheun.org:

Date: 9/20/2005
Time: 4:07:29 PM

From: Edward Mortimer
Subject: Secretary-General Annan's statements on the World Summit outcome

Message:
Ms. Anne Bayefsky
Editor
"Eye on the UN"

Dear Anne,

Your comment, "The Consequences of a Failed Summit", grossly misrepresents what UN Secretary-General Kofi Annan said about the outcome of the World Summit, as people will see for themselves if they read the Secretary-General's 17 September 2005 speech at the opening of the General Debate (http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2005/sgsm10104.doc.htm), and his 14 September 2005 speech to the World Summit (http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2005/sgsm10090.doc.htm).

1. The Secretary-General did not say, as you allege, that "the Summit 'was a revolution in international affairs'". He said the adoption of the "responsibility to protect" was a revolution in international affairs. (See the second last paragraph of the 17 September speech). His characterization of the Summit outcome itself could hardly have been clearer. He said on 14 September: "Taken together, this amounts to a far-reaching package of changes. But let us be frank with each other, and the peoples of the United Nations. We have not yet achieved the sweeping and fundamental reform that I and many others believe is required."

2. The Secretary-General is accurate in saying that the Summit made "real progress" - not  "revolutionary" progress, and not the degree of progress he called for in his reform report, "In larger freedom", but real progress nonetheless - on terrorism (despite regrettable lack of agreed definition, there is an unequivocal condemnation of terrorism "in all its forms and manifestations, committed by whomever, wherever and for whatever purposes"; one could also mention the conclusion of the Nuclear Terrorism Convention, as called for in "In larger freedom", which President Bush signed while attending the Summit); on democracy (a Democracy Fund was created in the lead-up to the Summit, as called for in "In larger freedom", received the support of the Summit, and garnered pledges totalling, I believe, around $42 million); and on human rights (endorsement of responsibility to protect; agreement to strengthen the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights; and agreement on the need for a new Human Rights Council, even without the details of how that Council will operate). The Secretary-General is not pretending that these issues are now solved. But real progress has been made on each of them, and he is now urging Member States to go further.

3. On the Human Rights Council, the Secretary-General made clear that there is still a lot of work to do to put the agreement to create the Council into practice. He said on 17 September: "you have agreed to create a Human Rights Council. President Eliasson needs your full support in conducting negotiations to finalize agreement on important details in the coming months. Mr. President, I believe negotiations should resume on the basis of the detailed language developed in the lead-up to the Summit, which enjoyed the support of the overwhelming majority of Member States. I believe that the majority must lead, and those who still have reservations should make an extra effort to show flexibility. Let's have a Human Rights Council that commands respect, and achieves results." It is precisely because the detailed language necessary was not included in the outcome document that the Secretary-General called on Member States not to go back to square one, but to resume negotiations on the basis of the detailed language that most of them supported.

As the Secretary-General said in his 17 September speech, global public opinion will (and should) keep a close eye on what happens at the UN. That is what your website is designed to do, and all power to you. But you discredit such efforts by distorting the record so badly.

I would appreciate it if, in the spirit of promoting open debate, this response could be placed on your website.

Edward Mortimer
Director of Communications
Executive Office of the Secretary-General


 

